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1.
The meeting was called to order at 8:30 a.m.
Chairman Miller welcomed Seminole County Commissioner Daryl McLain and City of Sanford Mayor Larry Dale.

2.
Chairman Miller requested approval of minutes dated January 9, 2001, and January 24, 2001.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of meetings dated January 9, 2001, and January 24, 2001.

Motion passed.

3.
Consent Agenda
A.
Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 96-40 with Jerry’s of Sanford, Inc.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 96-40 between the Authority and Jerry’s Catering.  Addendum B officially changes the name of the lessee from Jerry’s Catering to Jerry’s of Sanford, Inc.

B.
Consider approval of Addendums to leases with Whisper Jet, Inc. and Vertical Aviation, 

Inc.

Staff recommended approval of the following:

1.
Addendum B to Lease Number 99-29 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 332 (8,120 sf) and 318 (1,020 sf).  The addendum changes the term of the lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001, from the current lease term ending July 31, 2001; options to renew for two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and rental rates increase on Building 332 from $1.65 psf to $2.70 psf, and Building 318 from $1.95 psf to $2.70 psf.

2.
Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-14 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 410 (9,100 sf) changes the term of the lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending June 30, 2001; options to renew for two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rent is $4.25 psf.

3.
Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-16 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 502-3 of the Cargo Centre changes the term of lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending May 30, 2001; option to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rent is $13.93 psf.

4.
Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-16 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 502-2B of the Cargo Centre changes the term of lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending June 30, 2001; option to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rent is $6.50 psf.

5.
Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-25 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 502-2C of the Cargo Centre changes the term of lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending October 31, 2001; option to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rent is $6.50 psf.

6.
Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-26 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 502-4 of the Cargo Centre changes the term of the lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending October 31, 2001; options to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rent is $13.93 psf.

7.
Addendum A to Lease Number 2000-30 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 502-6 of the Cargo Center changes the term of lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending November 30, 2001; options to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rent is $13.93 psf.

8.
Addendum B to Lease Number 99-27 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. changes the term of lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending July 31, 2001; options to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and the rental rate is $3.35 psf.

9
Addendum B to Lease Number 99-28 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. changes the term of the lease to two (2) years beginning January 1, 2001 from the current lease term ending July 31, 2001; options to renew to two (2) terms of one (1) year each; and rental is $3.65 psf.

Whisper Jet, Inc. and Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. hold a total of ten leases with the Authority.  The leases contain 43,500 sf of building/hangar space, 46,160 sf of ramp, and 4,825 sf of land.  The current annual rent totals $188,576.60 and with approval of the addenda will increase to $219,719.60 annually until December 31, 2002.  The two-year term on all of their leases provides them a comfort factor to continue their aggressive helicopter manufacturing and fulfill contract obligations for delivery of aircraft.  It also provides an opportunity to further discuss the possibility of constructing a new corporate facility, exercising options for renewal of current leases, or renegotiation of a new long-term lease.

C.
Consider approval of Addendum L to Lease Number 8-88 between the Authority and 

DNA Distributing

Staff recommended approval of Addendum L to Lease Number 8-88 between the Authority and DNA Distributing increasing the rent for Building 13 located at 2885 Mellonville Avenue by approximately 5%.  The previous rent was $7,310.80 per year.  The new rent is $7,644.00 or $637.00 per month.  The term of the lease remains month-to-month.

D.
Consider approval of Addendum E to Lease Number 95-07 between the Authority and 

Electronics & Space Corporation

Staff recommended approval of Addendum E to Lease Number 95-07 between the Authority and Electronics and Space Corporation increasing rent for 35,000 sf located north of Runway 9L adjacent to the airfield perimeter road by approximately 5%.  The previous rent was $4,200.00 per year.  The new rent is $4,550.00 or $379.17 per month.

E.
Consider ratification of Chairman’s execution of contractual agreement for professional 

real estate services with The Triece Company

At the Special Board Meeting held on January 24, 2001, the Board approved selection of The Triece Company to handle the real estate services component of the Authority’s land acquisition project.  Subsequently, a contract was developed and signed by Chairman Miller in order for Mr. Triece to begin work as quickly as possible.  The financial terms of the contract remain as presented to the Board at the Special Meeting.  Ratification of Chairman Miller’s action in executing the contract was requested.

F.
Consider approval of Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement Number 1

Project Number 40882319401 for land acquisition

Acceptance and approval of Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement Number 1 Project Number 40882319401 for land acquisition authorizing the Chairman to execute the documents was recommended.  The original JPA received from FDOT for $8.3 million contained numerous provisions that required the Authority to follow Federal Part 24 procedures when acquiring land in order to comply with the terms of the Uniform Land Acquisition and Relocation Act (Public Law 91-646).  Those requirements would have been burdensome to the Authority since our intent is to acquire the land as quickly as possible.  As a result of discussion with the FAA and FDOT, the state agreed that we would not have to follow the federal land acquisition procedures.  The grant agreement was modified to reflect those changes.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through F.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to there being a tenth item when only nine are mentioned in the memo.

Executive Director White advised there actually is a tenth lease and it is a separate agreement for a hangar which has already been executed, and is not a part of this lease condition matter.

Motion passed.

4.
Discussion Agenda
A.
Consider approval of contract with Simpson & Associates, Inc. for asbestos removal 

services in abandoned buildings

Executive Director White advised as part of the Authority’s efforts to demolish abandoned Navy structures in the Commerce Park, bids were opened on January 25, 2001 for asbestos abatement for Building 1.  The bids ranged from a low of $69,355 to a high of $113,393.  The low and responsive bid was submitted by Simpson & Associates, Inc. at $69,355.00.  Law Engineering reviewed the bids and recommended that Simpson & Associates, Inc. be accepted.  Staff concurs with the review and recommended that the Board approve contracting with Simpson & Associates, Inc. for the project.  

As additional background, a breakdown indicating the estimated cost of doing the entire demolition project for six buildings in the Commerce Park was distributed.  The Authority included $300,000 for demolition projects in the current fiscal year budget.  Total estimated cost for engineering, asbestos abatement, hazardous materials removal, on-site monitoring and structure demolition was expected to be approximately $281,194.  Demolition had been completed on Hangar 5 at a lower cost than anticipated leaving some additional funds in the budget to add to the remaining demolition project.  The cost to demolish Buildings 1 and 8 should be less than originally budgeted due to the fact that Seminole County Fire Departments would burn the buildings as a training exercise once the asbestos was abated.  Our remaining cost should be that which would be associated with hauling the debris to the landfill.

Approval was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve award of the contract to Simpson & Associates, Inc. as recommended.

Motion passed.

Board Member Glenn arrived at 8:40 a.m.

Board Member Pieters arrived at 8:40 a.m.

B.
Presentation of FY 1999-2000 Audit Report by McDirmit, Davis, Pucket & Company, 

P.A.

Board Member Wright arrived at 8:50 a.m.

Chairman Miller introduced Elden McDermit and Kelly Leary of McDirmit, Davis, Pucket & Company, P.A.

Mr. McDermit and Ms. Leary presented the FY 1999-2000 Audit Report.

Mr. McDermit began with the letter titled “The Independent Auditor’s Report”.  An unqualified opinion had been issued to the Authority, which is the best and cleanest opinion they could give, stating that the financial statements in all material respects are presented in accordance with the generally accepted accounting principles, and are in compliance with the requirements of all federal and state grants.  

In review of internal control, there was no material weakness.  A separate management letter comment had been issued with recommendations in areas that his firm saw that show some possible weakness in the controls.  These are not material weaknesses, rather suggestions for improvement.

Board Member Longstaff advised the audit report was very well done.  He questioned why the $7.5 million from TBI was treated as contributed capital.

Mr. McDermit advised it was similar to looking at the capital grants.  You have to look at what the $7.5 million is being used for.  In an operating grant you would be supporting operations so that would be revenue.  It is more for support and capital in nature, which was his interpretation, and it was used in assisting construction of the terminal, which is a long-term asset.  He was trying to match the source of funds with the use of the funds.  If you have a long-term asset, you try to match the source with that asset.  

Mayor Dale advised the $7.5 million was not a grant.  It was a payment from TBI.  In exchange for that payment, TBI got the contract to manage the Domestic Terminal.  It was a revenue received for a service that we granted TBI.   He was bothered by using the money as a capital contribution because that money could only be used for capital.  He had told OSD’s parent company when this was done that if the money was given to the Authority, it was the Authority’s money to do with as they choose.

Mr. McDermit advised he thought the intent of the contract was that the money was to be used for the terminal.

Mayor Dale advised the Board intended the money to be used for the terminal, but not necessarily to be restricted to the terminal.

Board Member Longstaff advised the $7.5 million was not intended to be restricted.

Mr. McDermit advised he agreed.  There had been discussion about ownership if there were funds remaining.

Mayor Dale advised he would be much more comfortable if it was treated as revenue, which is what it was.  The Airport Authority sold a significant service right to a company that is fiscally responsible for carrying that out.  The money was not a capital contribution.

Bryant Garrett advised the contract says the money will be used to build the project.  Once the building is finished, anything that remained in excess would be revenue.  We have to meet the obligation of building the terminal as it was defined on the plans and specs.

Mayor Dale advised only because it was in the contract that we voluntarily agreed with them.  The deal was not made to build the terminal.  The deal was made for them to operate the domestic terminal and be the manager of that.  We are asking for trouble if that is treated as a capital contribution.  It was a revenue derived from selling a significant service this Airport had to offer.  

Mr. McDermit advised even if we said it was revenue and not a capital contribution the $7.5 million would not have gone into revenue this year.  It would have been deferred over the life of the contract.

Mayor Dale advised that was fine, that would be an accounting principle he could live with.  We should treat it as what it was which is revenue for signing a significant service contract.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters as to what would be done with other amounts from TBI that would not go into capital such as the annual payments.

Mr. McDermit advised the annual payments were revenue.  The $850,000 received in addition to the $7.5 million is all reflected as revenue.

Mayor Dale advised it was all part of the contract and was all revenue received in exchange for granting of the service contract.

Mr. McDermit advised he did understand what was being said.  His interpretation is that it is capital in nature that is what it was used for.

Mayor Dale advised we get a lot of revenue that is capital in nature.

Board Member Longstaff advised since the terminal is not completed and we do not know exactly how much of the $7.5 million is going to be used for the project and how much could be used for other things, could we footnote the statement advising that there would be an adjustment made in subsequent years?  Assuming that it would be $6.5 million and $1 million, the $6.5 million would go in as contributed capital and the $1 million would be treated as deferred revenue and amortized over the lifetime of the contract.   We really are sitting in a situation right now where all the money has not been spent and a conclusion is being drawn for which we do not know the ending.

Mayor Dale advised he did not understand why there was a problem.

Mr. McDermit advised he thought you have to look at all of the circumstances.  Right now from what he had seen he would have a problem putting it in as deferred revenue because he thought it was capital in nature.

Mayor Dale advised we have chosen to use the revenue as capital infusion.  It still is revenue that we would not have gotten had we not provided a service contract for which we received revenue.  He would object strenuously and the Board could vote as it chose.  It is revenue and should be treated as revenue.

Mr. McDermit advised he was willing to meet with the Board, a working committee, or however the Board chose to review the contract and look at it in more detail.

Chairman Miller asked what the ramifications would be of leaving it as presented in the audit vs. changing the way Mayor Dale suggests.

Board Member Longstaff advised it could establish by acquiescence that every dollar of the $7.5 million would have to be used for capital improvement.  If we do not object to the treatment, we might have to use every bit of the $7.5 million for capital projects as opposed to using it for something that we have not yet determined.  He advised he was not comfortable approving the audit until the $7.5 million issue was resolved.

Mayor Dale advised that was exactly his point.

Chairman Miller requested comment from Mr. McDermit advising having heard that and the suggestion of a footnote by Board Member Longstaff, what happens if the full $7.5 million is not spent on capital improvements.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff as to the possibility of reclassifying in later years or a prior period correction.  Board Member Longstaff said why not treat it all as deferred revenue now and reclassify in a subsequent year when the exact numbers are known.  We have taken a more severe accounting approach here rather than a more flexible one.

Mr. McDermit advised he understood what was being said and he preferred to withhold comment until he had an opportunity to discuss it further in a meeting with the full Board or a designated committee.

Discussion continued as to how much the terminal would cost, how much of that funding was in the form of grants, and Authority resources (other than the $7.5 million) being used to pay for construction of the terminal and contributed capital.  

Board Member Longstaff advised the Authority did not want anyone drawing the wrong conclusion from reading the audit report.  

Mr. McDermit advised he understood and you would need to go back to the contract. 

Mayor Dale advised the problem was with federal, state or any grants we may have if there is money left over from a project it has to be returned.  They are not going to know what it is left over from and we are going to have to give it back.  If this is treated as revenue and there is money left over it is from revenue we generated, not from a grant.  

Mr. McDermit asked if it was being indicated that funding could not be accounted for.

Mayor Dale advised of course the funding could be accounted for.

Board Member Robertson advised we are saying that if we do not spend all of the money we have to spend, we have to give it back.   We want this to be defined as revenue that we put into the construction of the terminal.

Board Member Glenn suggested appointing a committee to meet and report to the Board prior to the Board accepting the audit report.

Chairman Miller advised he would appoint a committee to meet but at this time the Board would continue to hear the rest of the report.  

Mayor Dale questioned value of land being defined in a way that gave no indication of the real value of Airport assets.  We depreciate buildings but in actuality they appreciate.

We know that land appreciates and yet we keep it at its historic cost because that is what FAA likes us to do.

Discussion regarding a market value survey.

Chairman Miller requested Mr. White and Mr. Garrett make a note to produce a market survey that would indicate the value of the Airport’s real assets.  

Mayor Dale advised Page 10 continued with the note payable to the City of Sanford for various capital projects.  When we finally got a breakdown of that, it was not used for capital projects. 

Bryant Garrett advised that the only non-capital project he was aware of was the DRI, which would have been more operating in nature.

Mayor Dale advised he thought some of the money was spent just to pay bills.

Bryant Garrett advised not on the spreadsheet he had.  There is not an exact match on the note that was written by the City, which laid out exactly what the money was to be used for.  More of it went to the fire station, which was not on the note.  As far as he could see there was nothing used for operations.  

Executive Director White advised he would meet with Mayor Dale and review that situation.

Chairman Miller advised we would get a review of that.

Mayor Dale advised he could tell the Board what it was supposed to be used for, but it was not used for what it was supposed to be used for.

Bryant Garrett advised he believed the only omission on that was the fire station.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the conduit debt obligation of $33 million for OSI.

Mr. McDermit continued with the management letter.  There were three comments as follows:

1.
Standard comment for all governmental entities this year as a heads-up for a new state statute out for requirement of investment policies.

2.
General Ledger stating that there is a need for some additional reconciliation on a monthly basis.  In the area of the grants, there were a number of expenditures that were posted to the wrong grant.  The auditors would always prefer that there be a monthly and quarterly review, and it had become evident that there had been none, otherwise the incorrect posting would have been caught.  They were recommending that someone, probably Bryant Garrett, review and reconcile on a monthly basis in order to catch items of this kind, and the Board would get better and more accurate information.  The intent was to catch those on a monthly basis therefore having more accurate financial statements.  There were some receivable accounts and some liability accounts that again were not being reconciled.  Again the recommendation was that someone in the accounting department reconcile those on a monthly basis.

Board Member Longstaff asked if the Authority had an internal controls program over and beyond general ledger.  For example, looking at checks at the end of the month to make sure they were properly signed and they did not get through a bank without proper signatures.  

Mr. McDermit advised there were controls in place and they made the comment that there was nothing of material weakness that they had determined.

3.
When you are a small organization, it is easier to be a bit more informal in what goes on in the accounting department.  As you grow, and there was significant growth in the past year, you need to structure for where you are going.  This is a good time for the accounting department to introduce and begin formalizing accounting procedures.  When turnovers happen it becomes very easy for procedures to be lost unless they are written down and followed.  

Mr. McDermit thanked the Board advising he appreciated the opportunity to perform the annual report for the Sanford Airport Authority.  He further advised he and his firm were open for dialogue on previously discussed issues.

Chairman Miller advised the Board appreciated the effort put forth by Mr. McDermit and Kelly Leary in the short time frame as well as the diligence in moving forward in getting the audit done in the Authority’s time constraints.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the Airport Authority being created by enabling legislation  in the State of Florida.  In the compliance audit, do you check to make sure that the enabling legislation is in compliance with the statutes?  He advised that he did not think in the past that was always true.

Mr. McDermit advised affirmatively.  There are some specific statutes that they had to look at as far as compliance.

Executive Director White advised to concur from staff’s standpoint we agree with all of the recommendations that the firm has made with respect to the procedures manual and things of that nature.  The Director of Finance is already working on creating written policies and procedures for accounting staff.  A procedures manual will be done.

Mr. McDermit advised he did understand that the Director of Finance had already begun reconciling the grants on a monthly basis.

Chairman Miller asked for volunteers to serve on a small committee.  He further asked if there was any problem deferring approval of the audit until the meeting on March 6.  

Executive Director White advised he believed the City Commission was scheduled to hear the report next week.

City of Sanford Director of Finance advised the Authority needed to approve the audit prior to sending it to the City of Sanford.

Executive Director White advised we have a couple of weeks tops before the City Commission is due to receive the report.

Discussion continued regarding a meeting to resolve the issue.

Board Member Longstaff asked if we were required to have an unqualified audit.

Donna Watt advised part of the problem was that the Airport’s audit report had to be included in the City’s audit report.  The City was ready to go to press with their audit and had to go to press soon in order to meet the deadline for their February 26 meeting.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding disagreement about accounting treatment and whether it would create a qualified audit.

Mr. McDermit advised that was a good point, which he could not answer at this time.  He further advised he thought treating it as capital was correct.   He was open to discussing the issue, but in reading the documents the way he read was that the intent was that the $7.5 million was to be used for terminal construction.

Counsel advised he thought the Board had two options:  1) to appoint a committee to make a decision for the Board at a meeting to be held in the Sunshine where a vote could be taken and whatever resolution could be approved (this Board would need to delegate that authority today to that committee); or 2) the entire Board would agree to meet between now and February 26 to give the City an approved audit.  

Discussion continued.

Board Member Longstaff asked if we could determine that of the $7.5 million as of September 30, 2000, a certain number of dollars had gone into capital and the remaining dollars had not yet been earmarked?  Take a certain number of dollars and deal with it as capital and the remaining to be dealt with later as deferred revenue to be adjusted at a later date when it could be determined how much of the money was actually spent on the terminal construction.  

Mr. McDermit advised they probably could do that, but he would prefer a more current date like the date his firm was here doing field work, sometime around December 8, to look at the determination of how much was actually spent.  Pick a date certain.

Board Member Longstaff advised he probably could accept that.  The issue could involve $800,000, which is a significant amount.  He further advised OSD has no rights in saying what the Authority can do with the left over funds, but the Board would not want the audit report to add any credence to an opposing view.

Mr. McDermit advised his interpretation of the contract was the same, that OSD has no rights in what is done with the remaining funds.

Discussion regarding a short recess of the meeting.

Board Member Wright and Mayor Dale returned to the meeting.

Board Member Longstaff advised the proposed compromise is that we actually take the dollars out of the $7.5 million that were actually put into the terminal project and show those as capital dollars.  The difference in that and the $7.5 million, the dollars in question, account for as deferred revenues for now until another year passes.  When another year passes we will have a firm understanding of whether they are deferred revenues or should have been treated as capital.  Adjustment could be done in the 2001 audit report.  That would not predispose us to a course of action.

Mayor Dale advised he thought the whole problem stemmed from something in the contract that states something different from the intent.  The intent was for $7.5 million they would get the exclusive management contract for the terminal.  The problem comes because the contract says the money will be used exclusively for construction of the terminal.  That is a mistake in the contract, and that is what Mr. McDermit is reading.  The contract is in error and needs to be amended.

Chairman Miller advised Board Member Longstaff had come up with a recommendation that the Auditors indicate is workable.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Wright, to accept the audit report with the compromise that we take the dollars out of the $7.5 million that have actually been spent on the terminal project and show them as capital dollars and treat the remaining dollars as deferred revenues until another year passes, with the firm understanding that when another year passes a decision would be made and the audit report for 2001 would reflect how much was capital revenue and how much was deferred revenue.

Motion passed.

C.
Presentation by OSI regarding proposed new passenger facilities in the International 

Terminal Welcome Center

Larry Gouldthorpe, OSD/OSI, presented OSI’s plan for addition of a premium class passenger lounge in the second level of the (IDL) International Departure Lounge of the International Terminal Welcome Center as a retreat for passengers willing to pay a little more money for the service.  All costs of construction and operation would be borne solely by OSI.  The lounge would include approximately 5,000 square feet and cost approximately $550,000.

Staff supported construction of the facility and recommended approval by the Board.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel asked how the revenue and the expense figure into the existing agreements between OSI and Sanford Airport Authority.

Larry Gouldthorpe advised it would get lumped into gross revenue.  The cost of operating the lounge was anticipated to be approximately $5.00 per passenger.  Seven and one half percent of the total passengers coming through OSI are considered premium passengers meaning they are all candidates for use of the facility.  

D.
Discussion of proposed Addendum L to Lease Number 5-89 with COMAIR Aviation 

Academy, Inc.

Board Member Howell departed at 9:50 a.m.

Executive Director White briefed the Board regarding COMAIR lease negotiations and proposed Addendum L.

The intent of Addendum L was to provide a long-term extension of the current lease so that COMAIR could commit to an expansion of facilities in order to meet anticipated growth due to customer demand for pilot training in the future.  The addendum would be the 12th amendment to the original COMAIR Aviation Academy, Inc. Lease #5-89.

Addendum L would provide the following provisions:

1.
Adds ten years to the remaining term of the current lease, which will 

expire on August 31, 2003.  

2.
Rent for all of the buildings, hangar, and land leased by COMAIR would 

be set at $155,819.91 per year, plus state sales tax, which is much lower than fair market value.

3.
Rent would be increased every 2 years at an automatic 3.5% beginning 

September 1, 2003, which would still not bring the rent to fair market value.

4.
A provision is added to permit COMAIR to offer additional services 

besides flight training, such as aircraft maintenance personnel training, food and beverage services, and other student and customer services in accordance with the Airport’s applicable Minimum Standards.

5.
The City of Sanford would be added to the indemnification clauses and 

insurance requirements.

6.
The Authority would require COMAIR to obtain an Annual Fueling 

Permit to cover the payment of fuel flowage fees in the same manner and rate as the other fueling operators on the field.

7.
Previous addendums would be deleted or modified in order to avoid 

conflict with this addendum.

8.
Language in Addendum K stating that the Authority “intends to close 

Runway 9C/27C” would be deleted and modified by stating that the Authority is contractually obligated to the Florida Department of Community Affairs to close the runway, and that the FAA may also require the closing of the runway may be included because it was included in the environmental assessment done several years ago prior to construction of the new general aviation runway.  Language would be added that the Authority would “use its best efforts to keep the runway open”.

Executive Director White advised the FAA would most likely agree to remove the restriction that the runway needed to be closed.  The DCA may or may not.  FDOT strongly supports keeping the runway open and would be willing to do whatever they can to persuade the DCA to concur.  If we substitute the language that we intend to keep the runway open, and we will use our best efforts to keep the runway open, but if we fail with the state and/or the feds and are forced to close the runway, that is where the rub comes with COMAIR.  They want some assurance from the Authority that even if we try and fail how does it affect their long-term lease agreement.  Their concern is that if their business continues to grow as anticipated they will be affected significantly by increased taxi times from their current facility on the west side of the Airport to the new runway on the east side of the Airport.  That taxi distance equates to money, and they charge their students by the minute for rental of the aircraft and flight instructor time.  Based on COMAIR internal figures they anticipate a damage of approximately $250,000 per year at their current rate of student activity.  What they are asking is for commitment which if the runway closes and their business is damaged: 1) they would like to walk away and terminate the contract (not a new concept because it is in their current agreement); or 2) the Authority does not want COMAIR to cancel its lease then the Authority would have to pay COMAIR damages for their alleged loss.  They propose a number of $250,000 per year.  That number exceeds $155,000 per year which is the amount of their current rent.  That is problematic for us if we were to agree to that.  

COMAIR had indicated their satisfaction with all of the provisions stated above with the exception of the final item.  That issue raised a policy decision that needed to be made by the Board before negotiations could continue.  COMAIR requested that we add a damages provision that would activate in the event the Authority is unable to prevent closure of the center runway, despite the Authority’s best efforts.  COMAIR believes that if the runway closes they will sustain damages that could be in the hundreds of thousands of dollars annually primarily due to taxi distances and the resultant time added to each student’s training session.  The majority of COMAIR aircraft would have to go back and forth all the way from the new eastside runway to Comair’s current campus location on the west side.

COMAIR believes that their business would suffer because students pay by the minute for flight and instructor time.  The increase in ground taxi time would cause students to go to another flight school because of a decrease in productive flight time.  Comair’s rough estimate of the potential lost productivity is in the range of $250,000 annually or more, based upon the number of flight hours they average per year.   The Board might recall this was one of the primary factors in previous discussions with COMAIR regarding why they should consider relocation to the east side of the Airport between the runways in the area identified as Priority 1A in the land acquisition program.  If COMAIR relocated to that area they would be in a fairly equidistant spot with respect to all runways, which would provide less taxi distances and taxi time on average.

Comair’s latest request in the lease negotiation process is to add language to the addendum, which provides the following:

1.
If their business is substantially harmed by the closure of the center 

runway, and there is a material adverse effect on their ability to keep flight students, they want the option to cancel their lease prior to expiration.  It should be noted that this basic provision is included in the currently effective COMAIR lease so this is not a new concept.

2.
If COMAIR announces its intention to cancel the lease under the above 

situation, the Authority would have the option to NOT let them terminate by either paying damages to them or by giving them a rent credit.  Since the amount of potential damages that they are anticipating far exceeds the total rent payments they make annually, this is problematic.

Comair is a unique tenant on the Airport because of their singular ability to fly so many aircraft operations per year that we can qualify for a federally-funded air traffic control tower.  Last year the tower counted over 371,000 takeoffs and landings.  Comair believes they are responsible for providing far more than 300,000 of those operations.  There are no definitive statistics to prove or disprove this assertion.  It is a known fact that the FAA will not fund a tower if there are less than 100,000 flight operations per year.  If Comair were to leave the Airport it certainly appears likely the Airport would fall below the FAA requirement to keep the tower open.  If the tower closed, the airlines would leave.  The importance of keeping Comair on the Airport is a crucial factor in the Authority’s decision-making on lease negotiation issues.  The result of the Board’s decision on this issue is very critical to the future of the Airport due to the snowball effect on other Airport activities.  Comair also has a tremendous economic impact on the community with 352 employees and more than 600 students enrolled and housed in the area.

Executive Director White recommended that the Chairman consider appointing a special committee of Board Members to work with staff to analyze the options available and come back with a group recommendation to the full Board.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Wright advised he could not conceive why the Board was being briefed on the subject.  He did not support it, and the whole thing is bizarre.  Runway 9C was closed due to safety concerns and promises were made to the Department of Community Affairs.  He further advised Comair is certainly recognized as a valuable partner of the Airport.

Chairman Miller advised a history of the COMAIR lease and addendum negotiations was being presented.

Executive Director White advised he agreed with Board Member Wright, and he had very real problems with the issues.  

Discussion continued regarding closure of the center runway and safety concerns.

Board Member Longstaff made a disclosure of his association with COMAIR.  He was involved in ongoing discussion with COMAIR about the potential for building housing units on the Airport.  There was no contractual arrangement, it was simply discussion and nothing signed.  He had requested Counsel to research through the Ethics Commission and they had construed that there was no ethics violation as long as he was not in privity or contract with COMAIR.  Further, Counsel had assured him that he could participate in discussion of the issue before the Board today.  At the point where he would be close to contractual arrangement or privity, he would recuse himself and ask to resign.

Board Member Wright advised it occurred to him that the COMAIR relationship with the Airport had been a valuable partnership.  The Airport has benefited clearly by the number of operations that COMAIR provided.  It is no secret that when we hail the number of operations the Airport performs we can see that many of those are attributable to COMAIR and we benefit from that financially.  He was disturbed about the real number of operations and how many were attributable to COMAIR.

Stephanie Weidener reported for the year 2000 total operations were 371,787 of which 365,862 were general aviation. 

Executive Director White advised no one could discern how many of the general aviation operations were attributable to COMAIR.  The tower does not break down the numbers by who they are but rather whether they are itinerant or local.  

Board Member Wright advised the fact was that all but 6,000 could be attributed to general aviation whether it was COMAIR or not.  We know that the lion’s share would be attributable to COMAIR.  He did not want his earlier comments misconstrued as being anything that would not acknowledge the value and the relationship the Airport Authority had with COMAIR.  He was only saying that it occurred to him that the Board needed to make a decision under full board discussion.  We need to decide whether we are going to be a general aviation airport or a commercial airport.  We have a DRI and a master plan in the process; we constructed a general aviation runway with a taxiway to accommodate general aviation traffic.  We also made commitments with regard to safety on Runway 9C.  He did not like and would not be influenced by negotiation with someone on the basis that if I don’t concede to all of their terms they are leaving.  In all deference to our relationship, if COMAIR wants to go to Jacksonville or some other airport, they need to do that.  We need to do the best that we can recognizing the value each of us has to each other.  It is not beneficial to any discussion to say, “If you do not give me what I want I will leave”.  We should look at other ways to creatively deal with this problem.  It would take a lot of convincing to say that Comair needed to stay in their present location and expand, further frustrating our attempts to plan this airport for something other than general aviation.  To simply take staff’s recommendation that it will cost millions of dollars to relocate COMAIR was a notion that he would not accept, but before he would enter into a net zero lease with a penalty if I have to adjust my airfield based on safety concerns, he would rather find some means of opportunities for getting revenue to provide a facility for a valued partner.  We should look at some way where we get something out of the deal.  COMAIR is a valued asset to this Airport and let’s treat them as such, but do it in the context of good planning and good business dealing.  

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller advised he appreciated comments from the Board.  He further advised that the Authority has a responsibility to the Airport, the City and the community.  We need a win/win for both the Sanford Airport Authority and COMAIR, and the Board needed to hear a full presentation of all of the facts by staff.  It was the pleasure of the Board as to further discussion.

Discussion by Board Member Wright regarding timing concerns for a full presentation to the full board.  

Executive Director White advised COMAIR has 2.5 years left on their current lease so we could theoretically do nothing and nothing would change.  COMAIR wants to build some things between now and the end of their lease term.  That was what had prompted the extensive conversation.  For the Authority to borrow money to construct something and lease it to COMAIR, he needed a document upon which he could secure a loan.  He could not do that with only 2.5 years left on the lease agreement

Board Member Wright advised he would like to see the Executive Director come up with options other than those which he had heard today, and get with our real estate people and come up with options that the Board could consider.  He had no objection to a committee, however, he was not interested in serving  on that committee.  The issue is one for staff.  To consider extending the COMAIR lease 2.5 years prior to termination under the terms presented which would contemplate additional construction and imbedding of COMAIR in its current location which had been declared to be for the purpose of access to the center runway and acknowledges what COMAIR considers to be damage relief frustration in getting to the south runway was not something the Board should jump into without looking at other options.   He would like for staff to come up with a better  recommendation and bring it back to the full Board for discussion.  

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding statement number six of Addendum L. He advised he did not want a decision to be made by a small committee.  It needed full Board discussion.

Executive Director White advised the intent was to set a scale that was fair not only to COMAIR but to all FBO’s and fuelers on the Airport because the current fee is high.  A survey had been done of other airports so we want to come back with a number that is a fair calculation of the flowage fee.  Whatever that fee is would be what COMAIR would enter into.  

Discussion continued regarding Item Number 8, which COMAIR had thrown into the mix since Addendum L had been presented to them.

Chairman Miller advised it was the detail that he thought a special group could get into and come back to the Board with more recommendations, clarification and opportunity.  Then it could be laid out for full Board discussion not just resolution.

Board Member Wright advised he wished the matter had come up prior to the exchange of all of the conditions presented because our attempts to deal with it are frustrated by the fact that we now have a tenant who is saying either we work with them or they leave.  We already have a set of draft conditions that have been submitted and they have already come back trying to better the contract.

Discussion regarding influence by the FAA Tower.  

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to the reason COMAIR did not want to locate to the south side where the Authority has constructed a general aviation runway and taxiway.  The Authority has state contracted conditions as well as FAA conditions to meet.  The south runway was built for one purpose, general aviation, to separate general aviation from commercial traffic.  It would be better for COMAIR to move to a better location on this Airport where they have a primary runway constructed to handle their operation rather than spend the money to locate to another airport.  There are two runways in the southeast quadrant of the Airport, 18-36 and 9R-27L, that can accommodate launching of general aviation aircraft.  

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the center runway.  

Executive Director White advised if he initiated investigation , it was likely that he would get a letter back from DCA saying now is the time to close the center runway.  Right now DCA has acquiesced in the sense that as long as we keep silent on the issue the runway will remain open as has the FAA.  Once we open the can, DCA will be forced to order us to close the runway.  Because of the pressure that FDOT has put on DCA, DCA agreed to ignore it for the time being because this Airport produces more pilot candidates than any airport in the world.  Central Florida is the flight training capitol and FDOT does not want to see that change.  FDOT is afraid if this becomes an order from DCA to close the runway it will precipitate COMAIR leaving. 

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding construction of new facilities with only 2.5 years left on the lease and no commitment from COMAIR that they will stay.  It would be to the Airport’s best advantage to lock COMAIR into a long-term commitment and then move them to the southeast general aviation area.

Executive Director White advised from a business standpoint he would be reluctant to commit the Airport to spend whatever amount of money to construct a new facility because there is no agreement that they intend to stay here.  Right now they have 2.5 years.   His intent all along was to lock COMAIR into a long-term commitment and proceed to move their operation to the southeast general aviation area using a phased approach.  Step one is to get a long-term lease, and step two is to begin planning the financial feasibility of moving them to a new location on the Airport.  That is what COMAIR would ultimately like.  Gary Green recently advised that COMAIR did not want to leave Sanford.  

Board Member Wright advised their facility should not be so unique other than the housing element which could be off the Airport in some other location that it could not be an FBO type of business.  He would like to see a long term partnership at this Airport with a partner who has helped us greatly and whom he would like to accommodate being here but on conditions that allow the Airport to grow the way we need to grow without hurting them.  He would like for someone to tell him why we could not get a long term lease with COMAIR at a location that fit into our Master Plan to build a building that would not necessarily be a single purpose building but one that could later be used as a FBO that we could finance, bond or couple with a grant and pay for out of a long term lease.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the ability of the Authority to lease the current COMAIR facility in the event COMAIR did choose to leave the Airport; $3 million would build a very good facility in the southeast quadrant of the Airport for a flight training school once the runway was extended to 6,000 feet; and Runway 9C could be kept open while a plan is developed.

Discussion continued.

Executive Director White advised his recommendation was, because this was such a significant and ultimately a policy decision the Board had to make, not just a lease negotiation anymore, with ramifications going far beyond signing of a lease, it was beyond him as a staff person to make the decision, to defer to the Board and get assistance from a group of Board Members appointed by the Chairman to work with him and decide how to proceed.  Do we take a firm line and decide we are not going to do this or say yes we can, but to what extent do we want to do this?  He further advised he did not want to give a rent credit or free rent.  The Authority certainly does not have the ability to pay COMAIR any amount of money over and beyond the amount of their rent.  The Board needed to consider that angle, and also needed to consider what would happen if we fail in negotiations with COMAIR and they move their operation to another airport.  He would not use it as a threat and COMAIR would not choose to throw it on the table, but it is known in the industry that COMAIR is looking for a backup in case the deal falls through with us.  We know the Jacksonville Port Authority is recruiting COMAIR to take over the Cecil Field Naval Air Station which would be the most likely facility in the State of Florida for them to go to.  Dade County is trying to tempt COMAIR to come to Tamiami or Homestead.  There are other cities talking to COMAIR within the State of Florida.  The Atlanta metropolitan area is feverishly recruiting COMAIR to move their entire operation because that is where Delta’s world headquarters is located.  There is a very real chance that they could leave this airport.  

Chairman Miller advised this was an issue that could not be discussed in fifteen minutes.  He asked for the pleasure of the Board as to whether to get into further discussion today or allow the Chairman to appoint a select committee to review the details.

Chairman Miller advised he would take the matter under advisement.  Staff had received its direction.  

Board Member Wright and Commissioner Daryl McLain departed the meeting at 10:30 a.m.

5.
Executive Director’s Report
Executive Director White reported on the following:


Anthrax threat


Press release on report of total traffic counts for the year 2000

Congratulations to Congressman John Mica on his appointment as Chairman of the House Aviation Subcommittee and a luncheon to be attended by Mayor Dale and Victor White

FAMA Annual Meeting

Community Budget Issue Request Forms submitted

Legislative Consultant and conversion of loan and other grants

Grant application submitted by Sanford Airport Memorial Committee

DRI –  DCA review completed of order passed by City Commission with no comments and they will not appeal adoption

Mayor Dale advised he received a letter from DCA advising that they had found us in compliance.  That did not mean that someone would not file an administrative appeal.

Pan Am announcement of San Juan service

Pan Am announcement of Allentown service

Pan Am first flight from Worcester

State of the County luncheon at Altamonte Hilton

Grand Opening Ceremony on March 23

Status of ILS

6.
Counsel’s Report

Counsel reported on the GCI Cargo Building issues.  He had an offer to present to the Board from GCI to resolve the dispute.  The dispute is over two different areas.  There were contractual requirements that key-ways be inserted in the joints flooring, which were not inserted in approximately 75% of the joints, leading to about an $8,000 to $12,000 remediation not considering any tenant interruption business we might have to pay.  GCI offered to pay 50% of the cost without admission of guilt.  The offer does not include any tenant business interruption damage.  The second issue has to do with liquidated damages assessed by the Authority in the amount of approximately $16,000 for delay in delivering the product.  GCI prefers to defer that issue to a later date and work on it.  He had seen a brief sketch of the basis of GCI’s position that they are entitled to some extensions to the contract date, based upon some changes that were requested by Past Director Cooke in January 1998.  The project began in about December 1997 and ran through the summer of 1998.  Early in the project GCI claims that there were some changes that entitled them to an extension.  The proposal on the table for rejection or acceptance is that GCI will pay 50% of between $8,000 and $12,000 to do the actual remediation of the concrete.  Mayor Dale had asked at the last meeting why the building was not being repaired.  There was still an offer sitting on the table that we could not get concurrence among the experts specifically as to what it would take to make the repairs.  In order to resolve the problem, GCI has offered to pay half.  We would then go back and fight over the $16,000 in liquidated damages at a later time.  

Executive Director White advised the Authority was prepared to repair the building.  

Board Member Longstaff advised the issue then was whether the Authority would pay $4,000 to $6,000 out of pocket to remediate or whether we sue GCI for the whole amount.

Counsel advised it was an issue of whether to fight the full battle at one time and not let them go into court if we never resolve the liquidated damages issue and put their case on and we have nothing to say back to it except that we did not agree to any extensions.  If we fight the whole battle at once, we can say there was a contractual violation and insert all of our damages against what they claim against us as opposed to 50% which is what is on the table.  Obviously this is not a great deal of money and the legal fees will probably out-weigh the total bill on both sides.  He advised he did not think it was a good idea to settle partially. If we settle now for the $4,000 or $6,000, we are giving up our biggest bullet in the gun.  He recommended settling the whole thing at one time.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to follow Counsel’s recommendation and reject GCI’s offer. 

Counsel advised the motion was to reject the offer made by GCI and direct Counsel to go back and settle the liquidated damage and the other claim all in one package, bring it back to the Board, and the Board would decide whether to take the offer or litigate the issue.

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff advised that would not stop the Authority from going ahead with plans to correct the problem with the building.  We are still going to accept the bid for $7,900 and get the work done.

Discussion regarding who designed the building.

7.
Liaison Report

Board Member Herbenar reported on the grand opening ceremony being planned for March 23, 2001.

Commissioner McLain advised over the next year he planned to attend all of the Authority’s meetings and the County planned to be more involved with the Airport in its master planning efforts.

Board Member Wright thanked Commissioner McLain for his assistance in the alignment of Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.

Mayor Dale advised there had been a particular person who had tried to make something good into something sinister.  He worked very hard with the Airport Authority in negotiating on the Airport’s behalf and with the authority of the City Commission.  The purchase of 250 acres on behalf of the Airport Authority ran into many obstacles.  He brought it to the Authority and to the City because the City was involved in the purchase with the purchase of a sewer plant site.  He worked extremely hard for a year and a half on that at his own cost with no remuneration.  It was an extremely difficult deal.  The Airport Authority had authorized him to negotiate on its behalf, signed several agreements that had to be modified and in the end Chairman Wright signed the final contract and Airport Counsel was involved throughout the ordeal as was City Counsel Mr. Colbert.  In the process of all of the negotiations even the ownership of the property changed to some extent by Mr. Jaffer purchasing Mr. Boswell’s property.  He advised he discussed business with many property owners because he is a developer.  He had met with Mr. Jaffer in the process and found out he had managed to put some property together including property owned by Bill Kirchoff, and one particular person had tried to make something sinister out of that.  The person had gone to the press, and the press has requested of Mr. Colbert any involvement that the Mayor had on the purchase of the property on behalf of the Airport for the sewer plant site.  The site for the sewer plant had changed three times, and Mr. Jaffer’s purchase of the Ben Wheeler property had enabled the City to purchase property for the latest site.  He really did not appreciate having someone make something sinister out of it.  The same person had gone to or caused a shadow on Geoff Longstaff over his involvement with COMAIR.  Mr. Longstaff has been completely up front and above board about his association with COMAIR from the beginning.  Mr. Longstaff has consulted with the Executive Director and Airport Counsel and with the Mayor’s office about whether or not he should resign.  Airport Counsel checked with the Ethics Commission and advised there is no conflict of interest.  He advised he could not say how hurt he was to have put all of that effort into a project on behalf of the constituents he served including the Airport Authority and have someone attack him and have the press come in and try to make something sinister out of it.  He wanted to remind the Board on the record that he had done all of that above board and on behalf of the Board at the Board’s request.  Probably if Mr. Jaffer had not purchased Mr. Boswell’s property he doubted if the deal would have come to fruition.  It would have been bogged down in the courts for a very long time.  This Board authorized him to act on its behalf and the Board Chairman signed the contract.  Someone had tried to make something sinister out of his involvement because he had announced that he might work as a developer on some of Mr. Jaffer’s property when his term was up as Mayor.  

Discussion by Chairman Miller regarding his and the Board’s appreciation of Mayor Dale’s assistance.  If contacted by the press regarding the matter, the best thing to do would be to defer to Counsel.

Discussion continued.

Mayor Dale distributed transcription of a meeting he held on January 26, 2001.

8.
Chairman’s Report

Chairman Miller thanked Mayor Dale for his involvement and participation in getting the alignment of Lake Mary Boulevard Extension.

Chairman Miller asked for the record when Mayor Dale would step aside as Mayor.

Mayor Dale advised April 3, 2001, at a special meeting.  The election would be on March 6.

Commissioner McLain advised he was now serving on the EDC as a voting member.

Board Member Glenn advised the record should indicate that Board Member Howell left the meeting earlier.

Counsel introduced Steve Triece for those Board Members who had not met him previously.  

9.
Reminder of next board meeting on March 6, 2001

10:
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:08 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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